PRE 14A 1 tv529467-pre14a.htm PRE 14A
TABLE OF CONTENTS
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
​
SCHEDULE 14A
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of
the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
​
Filed by the Registrant
☒
​
Filed by a Party other than the Registrant
☐
​
Check the appropriate box:
☒
Preliminary Proxy Statement
​
☐
Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
​
☐
Definitive Proxy Statement
​
☐
Definitive Additional Materials
​
☐
Soliciting Material under §240.14a-12
​
CYCLACEL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
​
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement if Other Than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
☒
No fee required.
​
☐
Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
​
(1)
Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
​
​
(2)
Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
​
​
(3)
Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
​
​
(4)
Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
​
​
(5)
Total fee paid:
​
​
☐
Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
​
☐
Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
​
(1)
Amount Previously Paid:
​
​
(2)
Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
​
​
(3)
Filing Party:
​
​
(4)
Date Filed:
​
​

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500
Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922
[           ], 2019​
Dear Fellow Stockholders:
On behalf of the Board of Directors (the “Board”) of Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the “Company”), you are cordially invited to attend a Special Meeting of Stockholders (the “Special Meeting”) to be held at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Time, on October 28, 2019, at our corporate headquarters at 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922.
At the Special Meeting, stockholders will consider and vote on:
(i)
a proposal to adopt and approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect a reverse stock split of our common stock, par value $0.001 per share (the “common stock”) at a ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-20, with the exact ratio and effective time of the reverse stock split to be determined by the Board (the “Reverse Stock Split”) at any time within one year of the date of the Special Meeting; and
​
(ii)
if necessary, the adjournment of the Special Meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of the Reverse Stock Split proposal.
​
The proxy statement attached to this letter provides you with information regarding the above proposals. Please read the entire proxy statement carefully. You may obtain additional information about the Company from documents we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission.
It is important that your shares be represented and voted at the meeting. Please vote as soon as possible even if you plan to attend the Special Meeting. We appreciate your continued ownership of the Company shares and your support regarding this matter.
Very truly yours,
/s/ Spiro Rombotis
​
Spiro Rombotis
President and Chief Executive Officer

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500
Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922
NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
To Be Held on October 28, 2019

​ | DATE: | ​ | ​ | October 28, 2019 at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Time | ​
​ | PLACE: | ​ | ​ | 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922 | ​
​ | PURPOSES: | ​ | ​ | At this Special Meeting, or any adjournment or postponement of the Special Meeting, we plan to consider and vote upon the following proposals: | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1. To adopt and approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation that effects a Reverse Stock Split at a ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-20, with the exact ratio and effective time of the Reverse Stock Split to be determined by the Board at any time within one year of the date of the Special Meeting. The purpose of this proposal is to enable the Company to regain compliance with the minimum per share bid price requirement so that we may continue our listing on The NASDAQ Capital Market. ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2. To approve an adjournment of the Special Meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies in favor of the Reverse Stock Split proposal. ​ | ​

WHO MAY VOTE:
The close of business on September 13, 2019 has been fixed as the record date for determining those holders of common stock entitled to vote at the Special Meeting. Accordingly, only stockholders of record at the close of business on that date will receive this notice of, and be eligible to vote at, the Special Meeting and any adjournment or postponement of the Special Meeting. The above items of business for the Special Meeting are more fully described in the proxy statement that accompanies this notice.
Your vote is important. Please read the proxy statement and the instructions on the enclosed proxy card and then, whether or not you plan to attend the Special Meeting in person, and no matter how many shares you own, please submit your proxy promptly by telephone or via the Internet in accordance with the instructions on the enclosed proxy card, or by completing, dating and returning your proxy card in the envelope provided. This will not prevent you from voting in person at the Special Meeting. It will, however, help to assure a quorum and to avoid added proxy solicitation costs.
You may revoke your proxy at any time before the vote is taken by delivering to the Secretary of the Company a written revocation or a proxy with a later date (including a proxy by telephone or via the Internet) or by voting your shares in person at the Special Meeting, in which case your prior proxy would be disregarded.
By order of the Board of Directors
/s/ Paul McBarron
​
Paul McBarron
Secretary

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPECIAL MEETING | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2 | ​ | ​
​ | PROPOSAL NO. 1 THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT PROPOSAL | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​
​ | General | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​
​ | Reasons for the Reverse Stock Split | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​
​ | Criteria to be Used for Determining Whether to Implement Reverse Stock Split | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7 | ​ | ​
​ | Certain Risks and Potential Disadvantages Associated with the Reverse Stock Split | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8 | ​ | ​
​ | Procedure for Effecting Reverse Stock Split and Exchange of Stock Certificates | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8 | ​ | ​
​ | Fractional Shares | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​ | ​
​ | Effects of the Reverse Stock Split | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​ | ​
​ | General | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​ | ​
​ | Effect on Shares of Common Stock | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​ | ​
​ | Effect on Preferred Stock | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10 | ​ | ​
​ | Effect on Par Value | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10 | ​ | ​
​ | Reduction in Stated Capital | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10 | ​ | ​
​ | Effect on Authorized Shares of Common Stock | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 10 | ​ | ​
​ | No Going Private Transaction | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11 | ​ | ​
​ | Shares Held in Book-Entry and Through a Broker, Bank or Other Holder of Record | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11 | ​ | ​
​ | Shares Held in Certificated Form | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 11 | ​ | ​
​ | Vote Required | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​
​ | No Appraisal Rights | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​
​ | Interest of Certain Persons in Matters to be Acted Upon | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​
​ | Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Reverse Stock Split | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12 | ​ | ​
​ | PROPOSAL NO. 2 THE ADJOURNMENT PROPOSAL | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​ | ​
​ | General | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​ | ​
​ | Vote Required | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​ | ​
​ | SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT OF THE COMPANY | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14 | ​ | ​
​ | CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16 | ​ | ​
​ | STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS FOR THE 2020 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16 | ​ | ​
​ | IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING DELIVERY OF STOCKHOLDER DOCUMENTS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16 | ​ | ​
​ | OTHER MATTERS | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 17 | ​ | ​
​ | ANNEX A | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | A-1 | ​ | ​

i

TABLE OF CONTENTS
PRELIMINARY COPY — SUBJECT TO COMPLETION
Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc.
200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500
Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922
PROXY STATEMENT
FOR THE SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON
Monday, October 28, 2019
​
Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Special Meeting to be Held on October 28, 2019:
The proxy statement is available at
www.proxyvote.com
​
This proxy statement is being furnished to you by the Board of Directors (the “Board” or “Board of Directors”) of Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the “Company”) to solicit your proxy to vote your shares at our Special Meeting of Stockholders (the “Special Meeting”). The Special Meeting will be held on October 28, 2019 at 10:00 a.m., Eastern Time, at 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922.
This proxy statement, the foregoing notice and the accompanying proxy card are first being made available on or about [           ], 2019 to all holders of our common stock entitled to vote at the Special Meeting.
Purpose of the Special Meeting
The purpose of the Special Meeting is to consider and vote on the following proposals:
Proposal 1:
A proposal, which we refer to as the “Reverse Stock Split proposal,” to adopt and approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect a reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of common stock, at a ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-20, with the exact ratio and effective time of the reverse stock split to be determined by the Board at any time within one year of the date of the Special Meeting (the “Reverse Stock Split”). The purpose of this proposal is to enable the Company to regain compliance with the minimum per share bid price requirement so that we may continue our listing on The NASDAQ Capital Market.
​
Proposal 2:
A proposal, which we refer to as the “adjournment proposal,” to approve, if necessary, the adjournment of the Special Meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal 1.
​
If the Reverse Stock Split proposal is approved by the Company’s stockholders at the Special Meeting, it will be effected, if at all, only upon a subsequent determination by the Board, not later than the date that is within one year from the date of the Special Meeting, that the Reverse Stock Split is in the best interests of the Company and our stockholders. The Board may make this determination as soon as immediately following the conclusion of the Special Meeting, and the Reverse Stock Split could become effective as soon as the business day immediately following the Special Meeting.
Notwithstanding approval of the Reverse Stock Split proposal by our stockholders, the Board reserves its right to elect not to proceed with implementing the Reverse Stock Split proposal at any time prior to the date on which the amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation becomes effective under Delaware law, if it determines, in its sole discretion, that the Reverse Stock Split is no longer in the best interests of the Company or its stockholders.
1

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT THE SPECIAL MEETING
Who is entitled to vote at the Special Meeting?
Holders of the Company’s common stock as of the close of business on the record date, September 13, 2019 (the “Record Date”), will receive notice of, and be eligible to vote at, the Special Meeting and any adjournment or postponement of the Special Meeting. At the close of business on the Record Date, the Company had outstanding and entitled to vote 17,199,974 shares of common stock.
How do I attend the Special Meeting?
All stockholders of record on September 13, 2019 are invited to attend the Special Meeting. You must bring proof of your identity to attend the special meeting. If you are the beneficial owner of shares held in the name of your broker, bank or other nominee, you must bring both proof of ownership of shares as of the Record Date (e.g., a broker’s statement) and a photo ID in order to be admitted to the meeting. If you plan to attend the meeting, we will have representatives onsite to assist with registration for the event.
What matters will be voted on at the Special Meeting?
The two proposals that are scheduled to be considered and voted on at the Special Meeting are the Reverse Stock Split proposal and the adjournment proposal.
What are the Board’s voting recommendations?
The Board recommends that you vote “FOR” the Reverse Stock Split proposal and “FOR” the adjournment proposal.
Why does the Company need stockholders to vote on the Reverse Stock Split?
On January 8, 2019, we received a written notification from The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC (“Nasdaq”) indicating that the Company was not in compliance with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5550(a)(2) because the minimum bid price of the Company’s shares of common stock was below $1.00 per share for the previous 30 consecutive business days. We were provided an initial period of 180 calendar days, or until July 7, 2019 to regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule. The Company did not regain compliance with the minimum closing bid price requirement by July 7, 2019. The Company was previously notified by Nasdaq that it might be afforded a second 180 calendar period to regain compliance with the minimum closing bid price requirement under certain circumstances if the Company notified Nasdaq of its intent to cure the deficiency. As a result, the Company applied for an extension of the cure period, as permitted under the notification, and received an extension until January 6, 2020 to regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule. To regain compliance, the closing bid price of the Company’s shares of common stock must meet or exceed $1.00 per share for at least ten consecutive business days during this additional 180-day grace period. If we do not regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule by January 6, 2020, Nasdaq will provide written notification to us that our common stock may be delisted. At that time, we may appeal Nasdaq’s delisting determination to a Nasdaq hearings panel. If we timely appeal, our common stock would remain listed pending the panel’s decision. There can be no assurance that, if we do appeal the delisting determination by Nasdaq to the panel, such appeal would be successful.
The Board has determined that an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect the Reverse Stock Split is necessary to the continued listing of our common stock on Nasdaq and is in the best interests of our stockholders. If approved and implemented, the Board will select a Reverse Stock Split ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-20, with the exact ratio and effective time of the Reverse Stock Split to be determined by the Board at any time within one year of the date of the Special Meeting based on various factors, including the then prevailing market conditions and the existing and expected per share trading prices of our common stock. Pursuant to the law of our state of incorporation, Delaware, the Board must adopt any amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and submit the amendment to stockholders for approval. Accordingly, the Board is requesting your proxy to vote “FOR” the Reverse Stock Split proposal and “FOR” the adjournment proposal.
2

TABLE OF CONTENTS
In addition to bringing the per share trading price of our common stock back above $1.00, we also believe that the Reverse Stock Split will make our common stock more attractive to a broader range of institutional and other investors, as we have been advised that the current per share trading price of our common stock may affect its acceptability to certain institutional investors, professional investors and other members of the investing public. Many brokerage houses and institutional investors have internal policies and practices that either prohibit them from investing in low-priced stocks or tend to discourage individual brokers from recommending low-priced stocks to their customers. In addition, some of those policies and practices may function to make the processing of trades in low-priced stocks economically unattractive to brokers.
What is the difference between holding shares as a stockholder of record and as a beneficial owner?
If, on the Record Date, your shares were registered directly in your name with our transfer agent, you are considered the “stockholder of record” with respect to those shares.
If, on the Record Date, your shares were held instead in a stock brokerage account or by a bank or other nominee, those shares are held in “street name” and you are considered the “beneficial owner” of the shares. As the beneficial owner of those shares, you have the right to direct your broker, bank or nominee how to vote your shares, and you will receive separate instructions from your broker, bank or other holder of record describing how to vote your shares.
How can I vote my shares before the Special Meeting?
If you are a stockholder of record, you may submit a proxy by telephone, via the Internet or by mail.
•
By Internet or telephone: Follow the instructions attached to the proxy card to submit a proxy to vote by Internet or telephone.
​
•
Submitting a Proxy by Mail: If you choose to submit a proxy for your shares by mail, simply mark the enclosed proxy card, date and sign it, and return it in the postage paid envelope provided.
​
Telephone and Internet voting facilities for all stockholders of record will be available 24-hours a day and will close at 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on October 27, 2019.
By casting your vote in any of the ways listed above, you are authorizing the individuals listed on the proxy to vote your shares in accordance with your instructions. You may also attend the Special Meeting and vote in person. If you wish to register in advance of the Special Meeting, please contact our investor relations office by no later than October 21, 2019, by e-mail to ir@cyclacel.com, fax at (866) 271-3466, mail to Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922 or telephone at (908) 517-7330.
If you are the beneficial owner of shares, you should follow the instructions in the materials you received with this proxy statement from the holder of record to vote your shares.
The availability of telephonic or Internet voting will depend on the bank’s or broker’s voting process. Please check with your bank or broker and follow the voting procedures your bank or broker provides to vote your shares. Also, please note that if the holder of record of your shares is a bank, broker or other nominee and you wish to vote in person at the Special Meeting, you must request a legal proxy from your bank, broker or other nominee that holds your shares and present that proxy and a photo ID at the Special Meeting; otherwise, you will not be able to vote in person at the Special Meeting.
If I am the beneficial owner of shares held in “street name” by my broker, will my broker automatically vote my shares for me?
If you are a beneficial owner of shares registered in the name of your broker, bank, or other nominee (sometimes referred to as shares held in “street name”) and you do not provide instructions how to vote your shares, your broker, bank or other nominee may still be able to vote your shares in its discretion. A
3

TABLE OF CONTENTS
broker or other nominee may generally vote in their discretion on “routine” matters. In this regard, Proposals 1 and 2 are considered to be “routine,” meaning that if your broker does not receive instructions from you on how to vote your shares on such routine matter, the broker will have discretion to vote your shares.
How will my shares be voted if I give my proxy but do not specify how my shares should be voted?
If you provide specific voting instructions, your shares will be voted at the Special Meeting in accordance with your instructions. If you are a stockholder of record and sign and return a proxy card without giving specific voting instructions, your shares will be voted “FOR” the Reverse Stock Split proposal and “FOR” the adjournment proposal.
What vote is required to pass each proposal?
The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock as of the Record Date is required to approve the Reverse Stock Split proposal and the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by stockholders present, in person or by proxy, and entitled to vote at the Special Meeting, is required to approve the adjournment proposal.
Can I vote in person at the Special Meeting?
Yes. If you hold shares in your own name as a stockholder of record, you may come to the Special Meeting and cast your vote at the meeting by properly completing and submitting a ballot. If you are the beneficial owner of shares held in the name of your broker, bank or other nominee, you must first obtain a legal proxy from your broker, bank or other nominee giving you the right to vote those shares and submit that proxy along with a properly completed ballot at the meeting; otherwise, you will not be able to vote in person at the Special Meeting.
How can I change my vote?
You may revoke your proxy at any time before it is exercised by:
•
Submitting a new proxy card with a date later than your previously delivered proxy and submitting it as instructed above or by providing written notice of revocation to us before the Special Meeting at 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922, Attention: Paul McBarron, Executive Vice President — Finance, Chief Financial Officer, Chief Operating Officer and Secretary;
​
•
Submitting a later proxy by Internet or by telephone as instructed above; or
​
•
Attending the Special Meeting and voting in person (your attendance at the Special Meeting, in and of itself, will not revoke the proxy).
​
Your most current proxy card or proxy submission by telephone or Internet is the one that will be counted.
What are the quorum requirements for the proposals?
In order to take action on the proposals, a quorum, consisting of the holders of 8,599,988 shares (a majority of the aggregate number of shares of the Company’s common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote as of the Record Date for the Special Meeting), must be present in person or by proxy. This is referred to as a “quorum.” Proxies marked “Abstain” and broker non-votes (as further discussed below) will be treated as shares that are present for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum.
What happens if a quorum is not present at the Special Meeting?
If the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the Special Meeting are not sufficient to constitute a quorum, the stockholders by a vote of the holders of a majority of votes present in person or represented by proxy (which may be voted by the proxyholders) may, without further notice to any stockholder (unless a new record date is set), adjourn the meeting to a different time and place to permit further solicitations of proxies sufficient to constitute a quorum.
4

TABLE OF CONTENTS
What is an “abstention” and how would it affect the vote?
An “abstention” occurs when a stockholder sends in a proxy with explicit instructions to decline to vote regarding a particular matter. Abstentions are counted as present for purposes of determining a quorum. Abstentions with respect to the Reverse Stock Split proposal will have the same effect as a vote “Against” the proposal. Abstentions are not considered to be votes cast and therefore will have no impact on the adjournment proposal.
What is a “broker non-vote” and how would it affect the vote?
A “broker non-vote” will occur if your broker, bank or other nominee cannot vote your shares on a particular matter because it has not received instructions from you and does not have discretionary voting authority on that matter or because your broker, bank or other nominee chooses not to vote on a matter for which it does have discretionary voting authority.
We believe that each of the Reverse Stock Split proposal and the adjournment proposal are deemed to be a “routine” matter. Therefore, if you are a beneficial owner of shares registered in the name of your broker or other nominee and you fail to provide instructions to your broker or nominee as to how to vote your shares on the Reverse Stock Split proposal or the adjournment proposal, your broker or nominee will have the discretion to vote your shares however they see fit. Accordingly, if you fail to provide voting instructions to your broker or nominee, your broker or nominee can vote your shares on the Reverse Stock Split proposal or the adjournment proposal in a manner that is contrary to what you intend. In addition, while we do not expect any broker non-votes on the Reverse Stock Split proposal or the adjournment proposal, if you do not provide voting instructions and your broker or nominee fails to vote your shares, this will have the same effect as a vote “Against” the Reverse Stock Split proposal. If you are a beneficial owner of shares registered in the name of your broker or other nominee, we strongly encourage you to provide voting instructions to the broker or nominee that holds your shares to ensure that your shares are voted in the manner in which you want them to be voted.
Can other matters be decided at the Special Meeting?
Other than the Reverse Stock Split proposal and the adjournment proposal, no other matters will be presented for action by the stockholders at the Special Meeting.
Who will conduct the proxy solicitation and how much will it cost?
We are soliciting proxies from stockholders on behalf of the Board and will pay for all costs incurred by it in connection with the solicitation. In addition to solicitation by mail, the directors, officers and associates of the Company and its subsidiaries may solicit proxies from stockholders of the Company in person or by telephone, facsimile or email without additional compensation other than reimbursement for their actual expenses.
We have retained The Proxy Advisory Group, LLC, a proxy solicitation firm, to assist in the solicitation of proxies and to provide related advice and informational support for a service fee, plus customary disbursements, which are not expected to exceed $20,000 in the aggregate. Arrangements also will be made with brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for the forwarding of solicitation material to the beneficial owners of stock held of record by such persons, and we will reimburse such custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with the forwarding of solicitation materials to the beneficial owners of our stock.
If you have any questions or need assistance voting your shares of the Company common stock, please contact The Proxy Advisory Group, LLC, the Company’s proxy solicitor, by calling (212) 616-2180.
5

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​
PROPOSAL NO. 1
THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT PROPOSAL
General
The Company is asking stockholders to adopt and approve the proposal that the Company’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation be amended, by way of a Certificate of Amendment, to effect the Reverse Stock Split. The proposed amendment, if effected, will effect a Reverse Stock Split of the outstanding shares of the Company’s common stock at a Reverse Stock Split ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-20, with the exact ratio and effective time of the Reverse Stock Split to be determined by the Board at any time within one year of the date of the Special Meeting. The foregoing description of the proposed amendment is a summary and is subject to the full text of the proposed amendment, which is attached to this proxy statement as Annex A.
If approved by the stockholders, the Reverse Stock Split, if any, would become effective at a time, and at a ratio, to be designated by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may effect only one Reverse Stock Split as a result of this authorization. The Board of Directors also may determine in its discretion not to effect the Reverse Stock Split and not to file the Certificate of Amendment. No further action on the part of stockholders will be required to either implement or abandon the Reverse Stock Split. The determination of the ratio of the Reverse Stock Split will be based on a number of factors, described further below under the heading “— Criteria to be Used for Determining Whether to Implement Reverse Stock Split.” The Reverse Stock Split, if approved by stockholders and if deemed by the Board of Directors to be in the best interests of us and our stockholders, will be effected, if at all, at a time that is not later than the date that is within one year from the date of the Special Meeting.
As of the September 13, 2019 record date, 17,199,974 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding. Based on such number of shares of our common stock issued and outstanding, immediately following the effectiveness of the Reverse Stock Split (and without giving any effect to the payment of cash in lieu of fractional shares), we will have, depending on the Reverse Stock Split ratio selected by our Board of Directors, issued and outstanding shares of stock as illustrated in the table under the caption “— Effects of the Reverse Stock Split — Effect on Shares of Common Stock.”
The Reverse Stock Split will be realized simultaneously for all outstanding common stock and options to purchase shares of our common stock. The Reverse Stock Split will affect all holders of common stock uniformly and each stockholder will hold the same percentage of common stock outstanding immediately following the Reverse Stock Split as that stockholder held immediately prior to the Reverse Stock Split, except for immaterial adjustments that may result from the treatment of fractional shares as described below. The Reverse Stock Split will not change the par value of our common stock and will not reduce the number of authorized shares of common stock (see “— Effects of the Reverse Stock Split”).
No fractional shares of common stock will be issued as a result of the Reverse Stock Split. Instead, any stockholder who would have been entitled to receive a fractional share as a result of the Reverse Stock Split will receive cash payments in lieu of such fractional shares.
Reasons for the Reverse Stock Split
Nasdaq Compliance. Our common stock is publicly traded and listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol “CYCC.” Our Board of Directors authorized the reverse split of our common stock with the primary intent of increasing the per share trading price of our common stock in order to ensure that we continue to satisfy the requirements for the continued listing of our common stock on Nasdaq which we believe helps support and maintain stock liquidity and Company recognition for our stockholders. Accordingly, we believe that effecting the Reverse Stock Split is in the Company’s and our stockholders’ best interests.
Companies listed on Nasdaq are subject to various rules and requirements imposed by Nasdaq which must be satisfied in order to continue having their stock listed on the exchange (these are called Nasdaq’s Continued Listing Standards). One of these standards is the “minimum bid price” requirement set forth in Marketplace Rule 5450(a)(1), which requires that the bid price of the stock of listed companies be at least
6

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
$1.00 per share. A listed company risks being delisted and removed from Nasdaq if the closing bid price of its stock remains below $1.00 per share for an extended period of time. The closing bid price of our common stock has been below $1.00 per share since November 21, 2018.
On January 8, 2019, we received a written notification from The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC indicating that the Company was not in compliance with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5550(a)(2) because the minimum bid price of the Company’s shares of common stock was below $1.00 per share for the previous 30 consecutive business days. We were provided an initial period of 180 calendar days, or until July 7, 2019 to regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule. The Company did not regain compliance with the minimum closing bid price requirement by July 7, 2019. The Company was previously notified by Nasdaq that it might be afforded a second 180 calendar period to regain compliance with the minimum closing bid price requirement under certain circumstances if the Company notified Nasdaq of its intent to cure the deficiency. As a result, the Company applied for an extension of the cure period, as permitted under the notification, and received an extension until January 6, 2020 to regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule. To regain compliance, the closing bid price of the Company’s shares of common stock must meet or exceed $1.00 per share for at least ten consecutive business days during this additional 180-day grace period. If we do not regain compliance with the minimum bid price rule by January 6, 2020, Nasdaq will provide written notification to us that our common stock may be delisted. At that time, we may appeal Nasdaq’s delisting determination to a Nasdaq hearings panel. If we timely appeal, our common stock would remain listed pending the panel’s decision. There can be no assurance that, if we do appeal the delisting determination by Nasdaq to the panel, such appeal would be successful.
Additional Potential Investors. In addition to bringing the per share trading price of our common stock back above $1.00, we also believe that the Reverse Stock Split will make our common stock more attractive to a broader range of institutional and other investors, as we have been advised that the current per share trading price of our common stock may affect its acceptability to certain institutional investors, professional investors and other members of the investing public. Many brokerage houses and institutional investors have internal policies and practices that either prohibit them from investing in low-priced stocks or tend to discourage individual brokers from recommending low-priced stocks to their customers. In addition, some of those policies and practices may function to make the processing of trades in low-priced stocks economically unattractive to brokers.
Financial Planning Flexibility. The Board believes it is in the best interest of the Company to approve the Certificate of Amendment to effect the Reverse Stock Split of the Company’s issued and outstanding common stock to give the Company greater flexibility in considering and planning for future potential business needs. The Reverse Stock Split will result in additional authorized and unissued shares becoming available for general corporate purposes as the Board may determine from time to time, including for use under its equity compensation plans.
Reducing the number of outstanding shares of our common stock through the Reverse Stock Split is intended, absent other factors, to increase the per share trading price of our common stock. However, other factors, such as our financial results, market conditions and the market perception of our business may adversely affect the per share trading price of our common stock. As a result, there can be no assurance that the Reverse Stock Split, if completed, will result in the intended benefits described above, that the per share trading price of our common stock will increase following the Reverse Stock Split or that the per share trading price of our common stock will not decrease in the future.
Criteria to be Used for Determining Whether to Implement Reverse Stock Split
In determining whether to implement the Reverse Stock Split and which Reverse Stock Split ratio to implement, if any, following receipt of stockholder approval of the amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect the Reverse Stock Split, the Board of Directors may consider, among other things, various factors, such as:
•
the historical trading price and trading volume of our common stock;
​
•
the Nasdaq Continued Listing Standards requirements;
​
​
7

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​
•
the then-prevailing trading price and trading volume of our common stock and the expected impact of the Reverse Stock Split on the trading market for our common stock in the short- and long-term; and
​
•
prevailing general market and economic conditions.
​
Certain Risks and Potential Disadvantages Associated with the Reverse Stock Split
We cannot assure you that the proposed Reverse Stock Split will increase our stock price. We expect that the Reverse Stock Split will increase the per share trading price of our common stock. However, the effect of the Reverse Stock Split on the per share trading price of our common stock cannot be predicted with any certainty, and the history of reverse stock splits for other companies is varied, particularly since some investors may view a reverse stock split negatively. It is possible that the per share trading price of our common stock after the Reverse Stock Split will not increase in the same proportion as the reduction in the number of our outstanding shares of common stock following the Reverse Stock Split, and the Reverse Stock Split may not result in a per share trading price that would attract investors who do not trade in lower priced stocks. In addition, although we believe the Reverse Stock Split may enhance the marketability of our common stock to certain potential investors, we cannot assure you that, if implemented, our common stock will be more attractive to investors. Even if we implement the Reverse Stock Split, the per share trading price of our common stock may decrease due to factors unrelated to the Reverse Stock Split, including our future performance. If the Reverse Stock Split is consummated and the per share trading price of the common stock declines, the percentage decline as an absolute number and as a percentage of our overall market capitalization may be greater than would occur in the absence of the Reverse Stock Split.
The proposed Reverse Stock Split may decrease the liquidity of our common stock and result in higher transaction costs. The liquidity of our common stock may be negatively impacted by the Reverse Stock Split, given the reduced number of shares that would be outstanding after the Reverse Stock Split, particularly if the per share trading price does not increase as a result of the Reverse Stock Split. In addition, if the Reverse Stock Split is implemented, it will increase the number of our stockholders who own “odd lots” of fewer than 100 shares of common stock. Brokerage commission and other costs of transactions in odd lots are generally higher than the costs of transactions of more than 100 shares of common stock. Accordingly, the Reverse Stock Split may not achieve the desired results of increasing marketability of our common stock as described above.
Dilution to existing stockholders if the Company issues new shares of Common Stock. Although the Reverse Stock Split will not in itself cause dilution to our existing stockholders, the number of shares the Company will be authorized to issue will not be decreased proportionally. Thus, should the Company decide to issue new shares of common stock in the future to raise capital, existing stockholders’ ownership will be diluted.
Procedure for Effecting Reverse Stock Split and Exchange of Stock Certificates
If the Certificate of Amendment is approved by our stockholders, and if, within one year of such time, the Board of Directors believes that the Reverse Stock Split is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders, the Board of Directors will determine the ratio of the Reverse Stock Split to be implemented. We will file the Certificate of Amendment with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware at such time as the Board of Directors has determined the appropriate effective time for the Reverse Stock Split (the “Effective Time”). The Board of Directors may delay effecting the Reverse Stock Split, if at all, until a time that is not later than one year from the date of the Special Meeting, without re-soliciting stockholder approval. The Reverse Stock Split will become effective on the date of filing of the Certificate of Amendment with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware. Beginning on the effective date of the Reverse Stock Split, each certificate representing pre-Reverse Stock Split shares will be deemed for all corporate purposes to evidence ownership of post-Reverse Stock Split shares.
If, at any time prior to the filing of the Certificate of Amendment with the Delaware Secretary of State, notwithstanding stockholder approval, and without further action by the stockholders, the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, determines that it is in the Company’s best interests and the best interests of the Company’s stockholders to delay the filing of the Certificate of Amendment or abandon the Reverse Stock Split, the Reverse Stock Split may be delayed or abandoned.
8

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​​
Fractional Shares
No fractional shares will be issued in connection with the Reverse Stock Split. Stockholders of record who otherwise would be entitled to receive fractional shares because they hold a number of pre-split shares not evenly divisible by the number of pre-split shares for which each post-split share is to be exchanged, will be entitled, upon surrender to the exchange agent of certificates representing such shares, to a cash payment in lieu thereof at the then-prevailing prices on the open market. The ownership of a fractional interest will not give the holder thereof any voting, dividend or other rights, except to receive payment therefor as described herein.
Stockholders should be aware that, under the escheat laws of the various jurisdictions where stockholders reside, where the Company is domiciled, and where the funds will be deposited, sums due for fractional interests that are not timely claimed after the effective date of the split may be required to be paid to the designated agent for each such jurisdiction, unless correspondence has been received by the Company or the exchange agent concerning ownership of such funds within the time permitted in such jurisdiction. Thereafter, stockholders otherwise entitled to receive such funds will have to seek to obtain them directly from the state to which they were paid.
Effects of the Reverse Stock Split
General
After the effective date of the Reverse Stock Split, if implemented by the Board of Directors, each stockholder will own a reduced number of shares of common stock. The principal effect of the Reverse Stock Split will be to proportionately decrease the number of outstanding shares of our common stock based on the Reverse Stock Split ratio selected by our Board of Directors. As a matter of Delaware law, the implementation of the Reverse Stock Split does not require a reduction in the total number of authorized shares of our common stock.
Voting rights and other rights of the holders of our common stock will not be affected by the Reverse Stock Split, other than as a result of the treatment of fractional shares as described above. For example, a holder of 2% of the voting power of the outstanding shares of our common stock immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Reverse Stock Split will generally continue to hold 2% (assuming there is no impact as a result of the payment of cash in lieu of issuing fractional shares) of the voting power of the outstanding shares of our common stock after the Reverse Stock Split. The number of stockholders of record will not be affected by the Reverse Stock Split (except to the extent any are cashed out as a result of holding less than a full share). If approved and implemented, the Reverse Stock Split may result in some stockholders owning “odd lots” of less than 100 shares of our common stock. Odd lot shares may be more difficult to sell, and brokerage commissions and other costs of transactions in odd lots are generally somewhat higher than the costs of transactions in “round lots” of even multiples of 100 shares. Our Board of Directors believes, however, that these potential effects are outweighed by the benefits of the Reverse Stock Split.
Effect on Shares of Common Stock
The following table contains approximate information, based on share information as of June 30, 2019, relating to our outstanding common stock assuming Reverse Stock Split ratios of 1-for-5, 1-for-10, 1-for-15 and 1-for-20, which reflect the low end, middle and high end of the range that our stockholders are being asked to approve. In addition, the following table sets forth (i) the number of shares of our common stock that would be issued and outstanding, (ii) the number of shares of our common stock that would be reserved for issuance pursuant to outstanding warrants and options and (iii) the weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options and warrants, each giving effect to the Reverse Stock Split and based on securities outstanding as of June 30, 2019.
9

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​​

​ | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares Before Reverse Stock Split | ​ | ​ | Reverse Stock Split Ratio of 1-for-5 | ​ | ​ | Reverse Stock Split Ratio of 1-for-10 | ​ | ​ | Reverse Stock Split Ratio of 1-for-15 | ​ | ​ | Reverse Stock Split Ratio of 1-for-20 | ​
Number of Shares of Common Stock Issued and Outstanding | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 17,199,974 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3,439,995 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,719,997 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,146,665 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 859,999 | ​ | ​
Number of Shares of Common Stock Reserved for Issuance | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 9,832,768 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,966,554 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 983,277 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 655,518 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 491,638 | ​ | ​
Weighted Average Exercise Price of Options | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.80 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 14.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 28.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 42.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 56.00 | ​ | ​
Weighted Average Exercise Price of Warrants | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 2.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 10.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 20.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 30.00 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 40.00 | ​ | ​

If this Reverse Stock Split Proposal is approved and our Board of Directors elects to effect the Reverse Stock Split, the number of outstanding shares of common stock will be reduced proportionately based on the exact ratio of the split chosen by our Board of Directors, and we would communicate to the public, prior to the effective date of the stock split, additional details regarding the Reverse Stock Split, including the specific ratio selected by our Board of Directors.
After the effective date of the Reverse Stock Split that our Board of Directors elects to implement, our common stock would have a new committee on uniform securities identification procedures, or CUSIP number, a number used to identify our common stock.
Our common stock is currently registered under Section 12(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or the Exchange Act, and we are subject to the periodic reporting and other requirements of the Exchange Act. The Reverse Stock Split will not affect the registration of our common stock under the Exchange Act or the listing of our common stock on Nasdaq. Following the Reverse Stock Split, our common stock will continue to be listed on Nasdaq under the symbol “CYCC,” although it will be considered a new listing with a new CUSIP number.
Effect on Preferred Stock
The proposed amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect the Reverse Stock Split would not impact the total authorized number of shares of preferred stock or the par value thereof.
Effect on Par Value
The proposed amendments to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation will not affect the par value of our common stock, which will remain at $0.001.
Reduction in Stated Capital
As a result of the Reverse Stock Split, upon the Effective Time, the stated capital on our balance sheet attributable to our common stock, which consists of the par value per share of our common stock multiplied by the aggregate number of shares of our common stock issued and outstanding, will be reduced in proportion to the size of the Reverse Stock Split, subject to a minor adjustment in respect of the treatment of fractional shares, and the additional paid-in capital account will be credited with the amount by which the stated capital is reduced. Our stockholders’ equity, in the aggregate, will remain unchanged.
Effect on Authorized Shares of Common Stock
Currently, we are authorized to issue up to a total of 100,000,000 shares of common stock. On the Record Date, there were 17,199,974 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding and options to purchase 2,342,268 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding under our equity compensation plans (with a weighted average exercise price of  $2.80). This leaves 72,967,258 shares of our authorized common stock available for future issuance, both for equity financings and equity compensation.
10

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​
Effecting the Reverse Stock Split will not change the total authorized number of shares of common stock. However, the reduction in the issued and outstanding shares, and the corresponding adjustment of shares issuable pursuant to warrants and options, which would be decreased by a factor of between 5 and 20, would provide more authorized shares available for future issuance. Because holders of our common stock have no preemptive rights to purchase or subscribe for any unissued stock of the Company, the issuance of additional shares in the future of authorized common stock that will become newly available as a result of the implementation of the Reverse Stock Split will reduce the current stockholders’ percentage ownership interest in the total outstanding shares of common stock.
We may issue additional equity capital in the future to support our planned clinical research and general operations. The additional available shares that the proposed Reverse Stock Split will provide will allow us to pursue any such financing. However, with the exception of the reservation of shares underlying our 2018 Equity Incentive Plan (the “2018 Plan”), we currently do not have any specific plans, arrangements or understandings to issue any of the shares of common stock that will be newly available as a result of the implementation of the Reverse Stock Split.
No Going Private Transaction
Notwithstanding the decrease in the number of outstanding shares following the proposed Reverse Stock Split, our Board of Directors does not intend for this transaction to be the first step in a “going private transaction” within the meaning of Rule 13e-3 of the Exchange Act.
Shares Held in Book-Entry and Through a Broker, Bank or Other Holder of Record
If you hold registered shares of our common stock in book-entry form, you do not need to take any action to receive your post-Reverse Stock Split shares of our common stock in registered book-entry form or your cash payment in lieu of fractional shares, if applicable. If you are entitled to post-Reverse Stock Split shares of our common stock, a transaction statement will automatically be sent to your address of record as soon as practicable after the Effective Time indicating the number of shares of our common stock you hold.
At the Effective Time, we intend to treat stockholders holding shares of our common stock in “street name” (that is, through a broker, bank or other holder of record) in the same manner as registered stockholders. Brokers, banks or other holders of record will be instructed to effect the Reverse Stock Split for their beneficial holders holding shares of our common stock in “street name”; however, these brokers, banks or other holders of record may apply their own specific procedures for processing the Reverse Stock Split. If you hold your shares of our common stock with a broker, bank or other holder of record, and you have any questions in this regard, we encourage you to contact your holder of record.
Shares Held in Certificated Form
If the Reverse Stock Split is approved and effected, stockholders holding common stock in certificated form will be sent a transmittal letter by the transfer agent after the Reverse Stock Split is effected. The letter of transmittal will contain instructions on how a stockholder should surrender his, her or its certificate(s) representing the shares of common stock (the “Old Shares”) to the transfer agent in exchange for the appropriate number of whole shares of post-Reverse Stock Split common stock (the “New Shares”). No New Shares will be issued to a stockholder until such stockholder has surrendered all Old Certificates, together with a properly completed and executed letter of transmittal, to the transfer agent. No stockholder will be required to pay a transfer or other fee to exchange his, her or its Old Certificates. Stockholders will then receive New Shares representing the number of whole shares of common stock to which they are entitled as a result of the Reverse Stock Split. Until surrendered, we will deem outstanding Old Certificates held by stockholders to be cancelled and only to represent the number of whole shares of post-Reverse Stock Split common stock to which these stockholders are entitled. Any Old Certificates submitted for exchange, whether because of a sale, transfer or other disposition of shares, will automatically be exchanged for New Shares. If an Old Certificate has restrictive legends on the back of the Old Certificate(s), the New Shares will be issued with the same restrictions. If a stockholder is entitled to a payment in lieu of any fractional share interest, such payment will be made as described under “— Fractional Shares.”
11

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​​
The Company expects that our transfer agent will act as exchange agent for purposes of implementing the exchange of stock certificates. No service charges will be payable by holders of shares of Common Stock in connection with the exchange of certificates. All of such expenses will be borne by the Company.
YOU SHOULD NOT SEND YOUR OLD CERTIFICATES NOW. YOU SHOULD SEND THEM ONLY AFTER YOU RECEIVE THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL FROM OUR TRANSFER AGENT.
Vote Required
Under Delaware law, the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote at the Special Meeting is required to adopt and approve the amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect the Reverse Stock Split. Because adoption and approval of the amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to effect the Reverse Stock Split requires a majority of the outstanding shares, an abstention with respect to the Reverse Stock Split proposal will have the same effect as a vote “Against” the proposal.
The Company’s Board of Directors recommends that you vote “FOR” the Reverse Stock Split proposal.
No Appraisal Rights
Under the Delaware General Corporation Law, our stockholders are not entitled to dissenter’s rights or appraisal rights with respect to the Reverse Stock Split described in this proposal and we will not independently provide our stockholders with any such rights.
Interest of Certain Persons in Matters to be Acted Upon
No officer or director has any substantial interest, direct or indirect, by security holdings or otherwise, in the Reverse Stock Split that is not shared by all of our other stockholders.
Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Reverse Stock Split
The following discussion is a general summary of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split that may be relevant to holders of our common stock that hold such stock as a capital asset for U.S. federal income tax purposes (generally, property held for investment). This summary is based upon the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”), Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, administrative rulings and judicial decisions as of the date hereof, all of which may change, possibly with retroactive effect, resulting in U.S. federal income tax consequences that may differ from those discussed below.
This discussion applies only to holders that are U.S. Holders (as defined below) and does not address all aspects of federal income taxation that may be relevant to such holders in light of their particular circumstances or to holders that may be subject to special tax rules, including: (i) holders subject to the alternative minimum tax; (ii) banks, insurance companies, or other financial institutions; (iii) tax-exempt organizations; (iv) dealers in securities or commodities; (v) regulated investment companies or real estate investment trusts; (vi) partnerships (or other flow-through entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes and their partners or members); (vii) traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings; (viii) U.S. Holders whose “functional currency” is not the U.S. dollar; (ix) persons holding our common stock as a position in a hedging transaction, “straddle,” “conversion transaction” or other risk reduction transaction; (x) persons who acquire shares of our common stock in connection with employment or other performance of services; or (xi) U.S. expatriates. If a partnership (including any entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holds shares of our common stock, the tax treatment of a holder that is a partner in the partnership generally will depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership.
We have not sought, and will not seek, an opinion of counsel or a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split and there can be no assurance that the IRS will not challenge the statements and conclusions set forth below or a court would not sustain any such challenge. The following summary does not address any U.S. state or local or any foreign tax consequences, any estate, gift or other non-U.S. federal income tax consequences, or the Medicare tax on net investment income.
12

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​
EACH HOLDER OF COMMON STOCK SHOULD CONSULT SUCH HOLDER’S TAX ADVISOR WITH RESPECT TO THE PARTICULAR TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT TO SUCH HOLDER.
For purposes of the discussion below, a “U.S. Holder” is a beneficial owner of shares of our common stock that for U.S. federal income tax purposes is: (1) an individual citizen or resident of the United States; (2) a corporation (including any entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state or political subdivision thereof; (3) an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or (4) a trust, if  (i) a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (ii) the trust has a valid election in effect to be treated as a U.S. person.
The Reverse Stock Split is intended to be treated as a “recapitalization” for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As a result, a U.S. Holder generally should not recognize gain or loss upon the Reverse Stock Split, except with respect to cash received in lieu of a fractional share of our common stock, as discussed below. A U.S. Holder’s aggregate tax basis in the shares of our common stock received pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split should equal the aggregate tax basis of the shares of our common stock surrendered (excluding any portion of such basis that is allocated to any fractional share of our common stock), and such U.S. Holder’s holding period in the shares of our common stock received should include the holding period in the shares of our common stock surrendered. Treasury regulations promulgated under the Code provide detailed rules for allocating the tax basis and holding period of the shares of our common stock surrendered to the shares of our common stock received pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split. Holders of shares of our common stock acquired on different dates and at different prices should consult their tax advisors regarding the allocation of the tax basis and holding period of such shares.
A U.S. Holder that receives cash in lieu of a fractional share of our common stock pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split should recognize capital gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between the amount of cash received and the U.S. Holder’s tax basis in the shares of our common stock surrendered that is allocated to such fractional share. Such capital gain or loss should be long term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder’s holding period for our common stock surrendered exceeded one year at the Effective Time.
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE “FOR” PROPOSAL NO. 1 RELATING TO THE AMENDMENT OF OUR AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION TO EFFECT A REVERSE STOCK SPLIT.
PROPOSAL NO. 2
THE ADJOURNMENT PROPOSAL
General
The Company is asking stockholders to approve, if necessary, adjournment of the Special Meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal 1. Any adjournment of the Special Meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies will allow stockholders who have already sent in their proxies to revoke them at any time prior to the time that the proxies are used.
Vote Required
Under Delaware law, the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at the Special Meeting is required to approve the adjournment proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of this proposal.
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE “FOR” THE ADJOURNMENT PROPOSAL.
13

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT
OF THE COMPANY
The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our common stock and our 6% Convertible Exchangeable Preferred Stock (the “Preferred Stock”) as of September 13, 2019 for (a) the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table, (b) each of our directors, (c) all of our directors and executive officers as a group, and (d) each stockholder known by us to own beneficially more than 5% of our common stock or Preferred Stock, relying solely upon the amounts and percentages disclosed in their public filings.
Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and includes voting or investment power with respect to the securities. We deem shares of common stock that may be acquired by an individual or group within 60 days of September 13, 2019 pursuant to the exercise of options or warrants to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of such individual or group, but are not deemed to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person shown in the table. Except as indicated in footnotes to this table, we believe that the stockholders named in this table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of stock shown to be beneficially owned by them based on information provided to us by these stockholders.
Percentage of ownership of common stock is based on 17,199,974 shares of common stock outstanding as of September 13, 2019. Percentage of ownership of Preferred Stock is based on 335,537 shares of Preferred Stock outstanding as of September 13, 2019.
The address for each of the directors, director nominees and named executive officers is c/o Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922. Addresses of other beneficial owners are noted in the table.

​ | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned(1) | ​ | ​ | Percentage of Common Stock Owned | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares of Preferred Stock Beneficially Owned | ​ | ​ | Percentage of Preferred Stock Owned | ​
Directors, Director Nominee and Named Executive Officers | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Sir John Banham(2) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 15,572 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Dr. Samuel L. Barker(3) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,084 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Dr. Judy Chiao(4) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 132,661 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Dr. Christopher Henney(5) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16,206 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Paul McBarron(6) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 138,718 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Spiro Rombotis(7) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 243,872 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,600 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​
Dr. David U’Prichard(8) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 16,507 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Lloyd Sems(9) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 17,198 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Gregory T. Hradsky(10) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 14,420 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Dr. Robert Spiegel(11) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 8,576 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Executive officers and directors as a group (10 persons)(12) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 617,814 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 3.59% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | * | ​ | ​
5% or more stockholders | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Eastern Capital Limited(13) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,167,261 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12.60% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Portfolio Services Ltd.(13) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,167,261 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12.60% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Kenneth B. Dart(13) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 2,167,261 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 12.60% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Hudson Bay Capital Management LP(14) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,250,000 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7.27% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​
Sander Gerber(14) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,250,000 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 7.27% | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​ | ​

​
*
Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1% of the outstanding shares of our common stock.
​
​
14

TABLE OF CONTENTS
(1)
Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to securities. Beneficial ownership also includes shares of common stock subject to options and warrants currently exercisable or convertible, or exercisable or convertible within 60 days of September 13, 2019. Except as indicated by footnote, to our knowledge, all persons named in the table above have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock shown as beneficially owned.
​
(2)
Includes options to purchase 0 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(3)
Includes options to purchase 0 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(4)
Includes options to purchase 15,810 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(5)
Includes options to purchase 0 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(6)
Includes options to purchase 15,004 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(7)
Includes options to purchase 28,233 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019. Of the shares of common stock reported, 11 shares are held indirectly by Mr. Rombotis through his IRA account. Does not include 12,263 shares of common stock beneficially owned by Kalliopi Rombotis, Mr. Rombotis’ mother. Mr. Rombotis disclaims beneficial ownership of the foregoing shares.
​
(8)
Includes options to purchase 0 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(9)
Includes options to purchase 0 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(10)
Includes options to purchase 0 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(11)
Includes options to purchase 8,576 shares of common stock that are exercisable within 60 days of September 13, 2019.
​
(12)
See footnotes 2 through and including 11.
​
(13)
Based solely on a Schedule 13G/A filed by Eastern Capital Limited (“Eastern”) with the SEC on August 25, 2017. Kenneth B. Dart is the beneficial owner of all of the outstanding shares of Portfolio Services Ltd., which, in turn, owns all of the outstanding shares of Eastern. The principal business address of each beneficial owner is 10 Market Street, #773, Camana Bay, Grand Cayman, KY1-9006, Cayman Islands.
​
(14)
Based solely on a Schedule 13G filed by Hudson Bay Capital Management LP (“Hudson Bay”) on February 2, 2018. Hudson Bay, which serves as the investment manager to Hudson Bay Master Fund Ltd., in whose name the securities reported are held, may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of all shares of common stock underlying the securities held by Hudson Bay Master Fund Ltd. Mr. Gerber serves as the managing member of Hudson Bay Capital GP LLC, which is the general partner of Hudson Bay. The principal business address of each beneficial owner is 777 Third Avenue, 30th Floor, New York, NY 10017.
​
​
15

TABLE OF CONTENTS​​​
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
Statements in this proxy statement that are not historical, are forward-looking statements made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding the Company’s intent to solicit approval of the proposal to effect a Reverse Stock Split, the timing of the Reverse Stock Split, the potential benefits of a Reverse Stock Split, including but not limited to increased investor interest, continued listing on Nasdaq, the potential for a higher stock price, the timing and effects of the proposed amendments to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, and any assumptions underlying any of the foregoing. Words such as “anticipate,” “believe,” “continue,” “could,” “estimate,” “expect,” “intend,” “may,” “plan,” “predict,” “project,” “should,” and “will” and variations of such words and similar expressions are intended to identify such forward-looking statements.
These forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and involve risks, assumptions and uncertainties. These and other risks, assumptions and uncertainties are more fully described herein and in Item 1A (Risk Factors) of our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, the section entitled “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” in our most recent Form 10-Q and in other documents that we file or furnish with the SEC, which you are encouraged to read. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary materially from those indicated or anticipated by such forward-looking statements. Accordingly, you are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date they are made. The Company expressly disclaims any current intention to update publicly any forward-looking statement after the distribution of this proxy statement, whether as a result of new information, future events, changes in assumptions or otherwise.
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS FOR THE 2020 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
To be considered for inclusion in the proxy statement relating to our 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, we must receive stockholder proposals (other than for director nominations) by no later than December 15, 2019. To be considered for presentation at the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, although not included in the proxy statement, proposals (including director nominations) must be received no earlier than January 30, 2020 and no later than March 1, 2020. Proposals that are not received in a timely manner will not be presented or voted on at the 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. If a proposal is received on time, the proxies that management solicits for the meeting may still exercise discretionary voting authority on the proposal under circumstances consistent with the proxy rules of the SEC. All stockholder proposals should be marked for the attention of Secretary, Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922.
IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING DELIVERY OF STOCKHOLDER DOCUMENTS
SEC rules concerning the delivery of annual disclosure documents allow us or your broker to send a single set of our proxy materials to any household at which two or more of our stockholders reside, if we or your broker believe that the stockholders are members of the same family. This practice, referred to as “householding,” benefits both you and us. It reduces the volume of duplicate information received at your household and helps us to reduce our expenses. The rule applies to our notices, annual reports, proxy statements and information statements. Once you receive notice from your broker or from us that communications to your address will be “householded,” the practice will continue until you are otherwise notified or until you revoke your consent to the practice. Stockholders who participate in householding will continue to have access to and utilize separate proxy voting instructions.
If your household received a single set of proxy materials this year, but you would prefer to receive your own copy, please contact Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. by calling their toll free number, 1-888-237-1900.
16

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
If you do not wish to participate in “householding” and would like to receive your own set of our disclosure documents in future years (including those provided in connection with our annual meeting(s)), follow the instructions described below. Conversely, if you share an address with another stockholder and together both of you would like to receive only a single set of our disclosure documents, follow these instructions:
•
If your shares are registered in your own name, please contact Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc., and inform them of your request by calling them at 1-888-237-1900 or writing them at 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, New York 11717.
​
•
If a broker, bank or other nominee holds your shares, please contact the broker, bank or other nominee directly and inform them of your request. Be sure to include your name, the name of your brokerage firm and your account number.
​
OTHER MATTERS
No matters other than the Reverse Stock Split proposal and the adjournment proposal will be presented for action at the Special Meeting.
17

TABLE OF CONTENTS​
ANNEX A​
CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT
TO THE
AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION
OF
CYCLACEL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
​
Pursuant to Section 242 of
the General Corporation Law of the
State of Delaware
​
Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the “Corporation”), does hereby certify:
FIRST: The Board of Directors of the Corporation duly adopted resolutions approving the following amendment to the Corporation’s Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the “Certificate of Incorporation”), declaring said amendment to be advisable and providing for the consideration of such amendment at a special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation.
SECOND: On October 28, 2019, the special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation was duly called and held, upon notice in accordance with Section 222 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, at which meeting the necessary number of shares required by statute were voted in favor of the amendment.
THIRD: Said amendment was duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Section 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.
FOURTH: Section (C) of Article FOURTH of the Certificate of Incorporation is hereby amended in its entirety to state the following:
“Effective as of  [TIME], New York City time, on [DATE] (the “Effective Time”), each ___ (___) shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding or held as treasury shares immediately prior to the Effective Time (the “Old Common Stock”) shall automatically and without any action on the part of the holder thereof be reclassified, combined and converted into one (1) share of Common Stock (the “New Common Stock”) (such reclassification, combination and conversion, the “Reverse Stock Split”). Notwithstanding the immediately preceding sentence, no fractional shares of New Common Stock shall be issued to holders of record of Old Common Stock as of the Effective Time. In lieu thereof, each holder of record of Old Common Stock as of the Effective Time that would otherwise be entitled to receive a fractional share of New Common Stock as a result of the Reverse Stock Split shall be entitled to receive, upon surrender of certificates representing such Old Common Stock, a cash payment in an amount equal to the fraction to which the stockholder would otherwise be entitled multiplied by the then-prevailing price as reported by The NASDAQ Stock Market (or if such price is not available, then such other price as determined by the Board of Directors). The ownership of a fractional share of New Common Stock shall not give the holder any voting, dividend or other rights, except the right to receive the cash payment described in the immediately preceding sentence. Whether or not the Reverse Stock Split would result in fractional shares for a holder of record of Old Common Stock as of the Effective Time shall be determined on the basis of the total number of shares of Old Common Stock held by such holder of record as of the Effective Time. Each stock certificate that, immediately prior to the Effective Time, represented shares of Old Common Stock shall, from and after the Effective Time, automatically and without the necessity of presenting the same for exchange, represent the number of whole shares of New Common Stock into which the shares of Old Common Stock represented by such certificate shall have been reclassified, combined and converted in the Reverse Stock Split (as well as the right to receive cash in lieu of fractional shares as described above). The New Common Stock issued in the Reverse Stock Split shall have the rights, preferences and privileges as the Common Stock.”
FIFTH: The foregoing amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation shall be effective as of 12:01 am Eastern Daylight Time on [DATE].
A-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc. has caused this Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation to be signed by the undersigned, thereunto duly appointed, this [DATE].

​ | ​ | ​
​ | By: | ​ | ​ | /s/ Spiro Rombotis | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | Spiro Rombotis | ​
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | President and Chief Executive Officer | ​

A-2

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Signature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX] Date Signature (Joint Owners) Date TO VOTE, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOWS: KEEP THIS PORTION FOR YOUR RECORDS THIS PROXY CARD IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED. DETACH AND RETURN THIS PORTION ONLY For Against Abstain ! ! ! ! ! ! E85032-S90510 CYCLACEL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. 200 CONNELL DRIVE SUITE 1500 BERKELEY HEIGHTS, NJ 07922 CYCLACEL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. 1. To adopt and approve an amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation that effects a reverse stock split at a ratio of not less than 1-for-5 and not greater than 1-for-20, with the exact ratio and effective time of the reverse stock split to be determined by the board of directors within one year of the date of the Special Meeting. The Board of Directors recommends you vote FOR proposals 1 and 2: 2. To approve an adjournment of the Special Meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies in favor of proposal 1. Please sign exactly as your name(s) appear(s) hereon. When signing as attorney, executor, administrator, or other fiduciary, please give full title as such. Joint owners should each sign personally. All holders must sign. If a corporation or partnership, please sign in full corporate or partnership name by authorized officer. VOTE BY INTERNET - www.proxyvote.com Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information up until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time the day before the cut-off date or meeting date. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form. ELECTRONIC DELIVERY OF FUTURE PROXY MATERIALS If you would like to reduce the costs incurred by our company in mailing proxy materials, you can consent to receiving all future proxy statements, proxy cards and annual reports electronically via e-mail or the Internet. To sign up for electronic delivery, please follow the instructions above to vote using the Internet and, when prompted, indicate that you agree to receive or access proxy materials electronically in future years. VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903 Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions up until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time the day before the cut-off date or meeting date. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions. VOTE BY MAIL Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

TABLE OF CONTENTS
E85033-S90510 Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Special Meeting: The Notice and Proxy Statement is available at www.proxyvote.com. CYCLACEL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. This proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors Special Meeting of Stockholders October 28, 2019 The stockholder(s) hereby appoint(s) each of Spiro Rombotis and Paul McBarron, severally and not jointly, as proxies, each with the power to appoint his substitute, and hereby authorize(s) each of them to represent and to vote, as designated on the reverse side of this ballot, all of the shares of Common Stock of Cyclacel Pharmaceuticals, Inc. that the stockholder(s) is/are entitled to vote at the Special Meeting of Stockholders to be held at 10:00 A.M. Eastern Time on October 28, 2019, at the company’s headquarters at 200 Connell Drive, Suite 1500, Berkeley Heights, New Jersey 07922, and any adjournment or postponement thereof. THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED AS DIRECTED BY THE STOCKHOLDER(S). IF NO SUCH DIRECTIONS ARE MADE, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR PROPOSALS 1 AND 2. IF ANY OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE MEETING, THE PERSONS NAMED IN THIS PROXY WILL VOTE IN THEIR DISCRETION. PLEASE MARK, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED REPLY ENVELOPE. Continued and to be signed on reverse side